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News & Activities

Karen Scott

I am sure that our telephone operators 
have enjoyed the slightly quieter times with 
fewer incoming calls.   The colder months 
are generally an opportunity for many of our 
volunteers to catch their breath, however, 
as the year seems to be flying by so quickly, 
I am sure the busy spring/summer months 
will be upon us before we know it.

I hope to see many of you at the upcoming 
Wildcare Annual General Meeting to be 
held on Sunday 29th July 2012 at Nerang.  
Everyone should have received notification 
of the AGM including a Nomination Form, 
if you wish to become involved with the 
operational side of the group.   As Wildcare 
continues to grow, so does the number 
of administrative jobs, which seem to 
becoming more and more demanding.  We 
would be very keen to hear from anyone 
who is interested in getting involved in a 
managerial role as the current workload 
has become too much for such a small 
group of Committee members.   If anyone 
is interested in this side of things and has 
good organisational and computer skills, 
please feel free to chat with either Tracy or 

myself, to see if we can find a role that you 
might be interested in.

Along with the AGM paperwork, you would 
have also received a Membership Renewal 
Form for the 2012-2013 membership 
year.   Thank you to those members who 
have already returned their paperwork.  
Thank you to all of our members who 
continue to support Wildcare.  Even if 
you are not an active rescuer/carer within 
the group, your annual membership 
subscription contributes significantly to 
allowing Wildcare to continue the work that 
it does.  It allows us to be able to offer 
training to our volunteer rescuers and carers 
at no charge and helps to cover the costs of 
operating the emergency telephone hotline; 
two of Wildcare’s primary  objectives. 

Thank you everyone for your continued 
support of both Wildcare and our local 
wildlife.

This Magazine was proudly designed by 

For all your Graphic Design and Web Design needs call 0405366072 or email mike@egancreative.com
The views expressed in this newsletter are not necessarily those of WildcareAustralia or the editors.
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I hope that most of our volunteers have enjoyed the past few months, as 
things settled down and fewer animals required care.   

"The Best Way to Travel 
Totally Conscience Free"
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News & Activities

A Warm Welcome to Our New Members
Wildcare Australia welcomed the following new members in April, May & June 2012

Erin Ahern; Nicole Lucock; Phil Russell; Robyn & Matthew Ross; Sophie Harabasz; Michael 
Doughty; Shannon Murtagh; Laura Tandy; Lyle Toa; Kirsty Sullivan; Lesley Brooks; Marika Power 
& Tamika Crow; Lynda Conlon; Catherine Madden; Debbie Seal; Silvia Holl; John Callaghan; Tina 
Niblock; Nicki & Rob Pittendreigh; Analese  Zillman; Gillian Kerr; Delia & Lees Fullerton; Jennif-
fer  & Neville Kingdom; Robyn Kollbaum; Megan Adams; Claire Smith; Kate Stonestreet; Penny 
Cooper; Susan Allan; Desley & Jeffrey Salmon; Paula Frazer; Denise Madsen; Anna Barnes; Kerry 
& David Beaumont; Melodee Brencher; Blair McEwan; Pamela Dury; Amanda & Kobi Cuthbert; 
Alyssa Stewart; Colin Lester; Shannon Beagan; Dejana Durdevic & Kirsty Doherty; Joseph Finn; 
Charlotte Matthews & Paul Williams; Kylie Asher & Damien Hitchcock; Carolyn Whiting; Made-
leine Flynn; Helen McCullagh; Jason-Jay Fletcher; Jamie Montgomerie; Melanie Gibson; Anne 
Stephen; Leah Hattendorff; Leanne Colthup; Anthony Clark; Stephen Mastromonaco; Kirsten, 
James & Matthew Cruikshank; Graham & Trench Allen; Renee Morrisay; Elizabeth McLean; Cas-
sandra Needham; Bridget Hewett; Elizabeth & David McDaniel; Jo Price; Cara Threlfall, Kelly 
Trubuil; Susan Hollindale.

By joining Wildcare Australia you are demonstrating your commitment to the welfare of Australia’s na-
tive animals. Please don’t hesitate to get involved in this, your organization. If you are unsure of where 
your personal niche may be, contact us and I’m sure we will be able to help you.  We hope you have a 
long and happy association with Wildcare Australia.

Food for Thought
Thank you to all those members who have renewed their Wildcare membership subscription for 

another year.  Your ongoing support is much appreciated.

End of the Earth: Voyages to Antarctica.  Peter Matthiessen 

 “In forgetting that we, too, are animals, a part of nature, as 
dependent on its health and balance as any other mammal, 
we foolishly permit the unrestrained destruction of our earth 

habitat that promises to leave mankind as desolate and bereft 
of hope as a turtle stripped live from its shell.”
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I continue to be so grateful to be working with 
such a great bunch of volunteers. We recently 
lost the fabulous talents of the Wildcare shop 
staff (sniff sniff), and things seemed rather 
dire. But again, the efforts and synergy of our 
small group of dedicated phone operators have 
risen to the task once more. 

While there have been no more training ses-
sions, the newest wave of recruits has contin-
ued to help carry the workload alongside our 
regulars, and they have been a big help. It 
seems to be forever changing, but we always 
seem to get by – just! This is testament to the 
qualities and commitment of our phone opera-
tors, so thank you.

We still have many blank shifts wanting ‘for-
ever’ homes – it would be so nice to see a full 
roster one month! While things are improving, 
we  are still at risk of recurring staffing prob-
lems, as we are currently relying on just 
over a dozen people to man around 500 
hours each and every month. That’s a scary 
concept! 

PLEASE do your bit to help us keep afloat – 
EVERYONE can find three hours a month. Any 
questions, expressions of interest, feedback or 
comments, please contact Christine on 
hotline@wildcare.org.au or 0401 786 677 
( evenings / weekends).

News & Activities

Telephone Report
Twelve Volunteers take 500 Hours of Phone Shifts each Month

Christine Johnes

Until fairly recent times a small group gathered 
every three months to print and collate, fold 
and address, stamp and post the newsletter. 
Now such intensive labour is a thing of the 
past: most people receive their newsletter via 
the web and the few who prefer a hard copy 
were provided with such, up until the closure 
of the office, by the office staff or Karen.
 
Over the years the newsletter has gone through 
a few design transformations, initiated by 
Renee Rivard, followed by Mike Egan of Egan 
Creative and carried on by Karen Scott and 
Deb Bianchetto.

Of course, without the contributors the 
newsletter wouldn’t exist. So at this point I 
feel it appropriate to thank sincerely all who 
have contributed to making our newsletter the 
excellent publication it is. 

Our newsletter is one of many tools for the 
dissemination, not only of news, but also 
of educational material, as well as general 
interest stories. We invite you, our readers, 
to contribute in whatever way you can, by 
submissions, ideas or suggestions, to further 
our aim of keeping our members informed 
and entertained, and to ensure the ongoing 
relevance and value of the newsletter.  

Newsletter Report
How times change!

Eleanor Hanger

mailto:hotline%40wildcare.org.au?subject=
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Animals in Focus Conference – 4th to 6th October 2012 @ Wacol (Bris-
bane)  
This unique animal care event is being hosted by the RSPCA Queensland and will host speak-
ers and presenters from the USA, UK and around Australia – covering topics on animals in 
need of care including sick and injured wildlife, their treatment, rehoming rescue animals, re-
habilitating wildlife and ‘left field’ thinking to reduce intake and marketing initiatives that find 
homes faster. 
For more information visit www.animalsinfocus.com.au

Talking Wildlife Conference – 7th and 8th September 2012 @ Bardon 
(Brisbane) 

Quoll Discovery Day – 5 August 2012 @ Jimboomba 
Below is a link to a flyer for the upcoming Quoll Discovery Day on Sunday 5 August 2012 from 
10am - 1pm. The Quoll Discovery Day will be held at the Caddies Community Care Centre at 
19-33 South Street, Jimboomba.
Quolls are endangered nationally and need our help!! There have been sightings around the 
Jimboomba/Logan area, so if you live in the area come along on the 5th August to learn more 
about the Spotted-tailed Quoll or tell us your Quoll story! We can all help protect this species 
so that it is still living in Logan in many, many years to come.
There will be a live quoll on display on the day, morning tea and a presentation from the 
worlds leading quoll expert, Dr Scott Burnett!!
Please RSVP to Alina at Wildlife Qld by the 31st July 2012. Alina's details are quoll@wildlife.
org.au or 3221 0194. 

Hunting in National Parks 
Below are links to a flyer regarding a rally in the Sydney region and in-depth information re-
garding this issue.  If you have friends or family in the Sydney area, please pass on.
No Hunting in our Parks flyer.pdf
hunting STEP Matters.pdf

National Koala Conference– 18th and 19th 
May 2013, Port Macquarie
"Their future is in our hands". A conference focusing 
on research, wildlife rehabilitation, translocation and 
habitat. Hosted by the Port Macquarie Koala Hospital 
40 years celebration of working with wild koalas. 
For more information www.koalahospital.org.au. 
Contact supervisor@koalahospital.org.au.

News & Activities

Upcoming Events

http://www.animalsinfocus.com.au
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http://www.koalahospital.org
mailto:supervisor%40koalahospital.org.au?subject=


7

News & Activities

Interested in Increasing Your Knowledge?
The Metropolitan South Institute of TAFE are offering a Certificate 11 in Animal Studies 
at Fleays Wildlife Park at Burleigh Heads on the Gold Coast. 

Please contact TAFE directly to enrol: www.msit.tafe.qld.gov.au

Record Keeping Rap
Kiersten Jones

We are now asking that endorsed members submit their records at the end of every six months 
as a minimum (or every three months, if applying for the carer subsidy). Since records are 
only collated every six months for reports, we felt that monthly records submissions are no 
longer necessary. It will still be necessary for carers to update their records regularly – this 
means every few days for busy rescuers/carers. When they are due, there will be a two week 
time frame for you to submit them, so please get them in as soon as possible. As a back-up 
system, carers are still welcome to submit their records more regularly if they feel it will help 
them keep on track, or just as a back-up of their records in case of computer malfunction. 
These will be accepted and stored electronically, but will not be processed until the end of the 
six month period (i.e. 30th June, 31st December). The WildNews newsletters and the Wildcare 
Information Emails will be used to remind carers when their records are due. 

Please note that your January to June 2012 records are next to be submitted to the 
record keeping volunteer, and they are due by 14th July 2012. Please email Excel records 
to records@wildcare.org.au or post your handwritten records to Wildcare Record Keeper, PO 
Box 2379, Nerang Mail Centre, 4211. 

Important Change: When to Submit Records

The records forms and guidelines have recently been updated, and these may be downloaded 
from Wildcare's website www.wildcare.org.au - under "Carers' Resources".

As always, if you need any help, then please contact me. The best way to do this is by the above 
email, but you can phone me too (my mobile is on the committee contact list).

Records Forms and Guidelines

Continued on next page

http://www.msit.tafe.qld.gov.au
mailto:records%40wildcare.org.au?subject=
http://www.wildcare.org.au
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News & Activities

Record Keeping Rap (con't)
Kiersten Jones

Thank you to the 143 endorsed members who submitted their 2011 records. I have now collated 
them and am generating a list of reports that have been requested over the past six months 
based on the 2011 data. These reports are coming out quite late this year, as 2011 records came 
in to me late from a number of carers, so please remember to get your records in on time when 
they are requested so that the reports can be done in a timely manner. 

Recently the 2011 Records Report was completed for Wildcare’s 2012 Annual Report. I encourage 
all interested to have a look at the information there on reasons for rescue, outcomes and 
locations, as there were a few changes to 2010 records, particularly in numbers for some 
species/animal groups.

Here are the 2011 records figures based on Animal Groups, taken from the 2012 Annual Report:

2011 Records Data

 
Figure 1- 2011 Records - By ANIMAL GROUP*

Table 1 - 2011 Records - by animal group*

*Please note that the above figures not only include rescues and animals in 

care/rehab, but also include road kill sightings and animal transfers (mostly 

rescued koalas)



From Terry and Trish Wimberley with Love
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Jeannette Miles, 1974- 2012

For those who did not know Jeannette I be-
lieve it will be hard to imagine her energy 
and passion for all she did. For those who had 
the pleasure of meeting her, no explanation 
is needed. Jeannette was a bat carer and a 
spokesperson for them. A journalist by pro-
fession and part of Griffith University’s cli-
mate change department Jeannette was well 
qualified to take up the defence of our winged 
mammals. This she did with vigour and skill. 
Importantly to me she was able to put aside 
all attachment to carer groups to focus on the 
issues at hand and there were many (and still 
are).Often she was perplexed by the petty in-
fighting within carer groups, so she was part 
of all groups. Her thirst for knowledge was ad-
mirable.

Trish and I have lost an example of how we all 
should be and the bats have lost a champion 
in full flight.

We have included part of what we said at her 
celebration of life.

“So we all fell silent and listened to the sing-
er, knowing in our heart that her music was a 
mission in full song. She might say that we are 
perfect, just the way we are, but we could use 
some improvement.

When she was learning, Jeannette was like 
an excited child on Christmas morning. Her 
hunger for the great mystery inspired, and at 
times, wore us out. If I was across the river 
and said, “ Jeannette how do I get to the other 
side?” She would say, “Terry you are already 
on the other side.”
Such was her ability to see all sides.

I believe Jeannette was unaware of just how 
powerful she was, and for me this typified her 
abilities. She did not know the meaning of 
‘can’t’. She did know how to say “What’s next” 
and that to me implied an ability to change 
and adapt along with the courage to actually 
do so.

The sum of our fears may be the knowledge 
of our vulnerability to random misfortune, and 
the certainty of our eventual mortality.

Our journey is both an expression of hope and 
a journey within, undertaken for reasons that 
sometimes have little to do with the outcome. 
For Jeannette perhaps the perfect speed was 
just being Jeannette and we celebrate her life 
and how she touched ours. For me, all I can 
say is, that I always wanted to be my best 
when she was around.

I can hear her saying now, “So what are you 
saving yourself for - if not you, then who - if 
not now, when?” In this process we may find 
something in ourselves in which we can be 
proud.

May we find peace in the shared hope that 
Jeannette, who brought us such joy with her 
short life, is an angel showing us courage, 
passion, purpose and grace, feeling our love 
for her, awaiting our coming, and knowing she 
is locked forever in our hearts.”



Rescue

Roy Webster
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Winter is a bad time for macropods, as the shorter days mean people are driving home 
at dusk, and more macropods and other wildlife are being hit by cars. Our poor wildlife 
are suffering and our trauma carers are being called out daily to attend to them. The 
number of joeys coming into care has dropped but the number of joeys, who receive 
injuries when their mothers are hit, has escalated and unfortunately many of these are 
not surviving.

I want to thank our carers, who are doing a remarkable job in difficult times.
It is not easy, but it is certainly rewarding. 

I also want to thank all of our veterinarians for their great help and guidance, and a big 
thank you, of course, to our remarkable trauma carers. 
 
Caring for macropods is really satisfying. I have been caring now for over ten years and 
certainly feel I have done something worthwhile.

If you think you would like to take up caring, it is easy to start. Remember, I started 
with just one Red-necked wallaby.

This little girl, an Eastern Grey Kangaroo joey, was found standing next to her mum 
who had been killed by a car. She has now been released

It is Trauma Season Again

PHOTO // R WEBSTER
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REhabilitation

Coordinator Reports
Birds
SUNSHINE COAST

Another two months and the breeding season 
will be upon us again.   

This is certainly not to be taken as criticism of any 
sort; however, there is sometimes a tendency in 
new carers, towards resentment at any suggestions 
from more experienced carers. They seem to feel 
that fault is being found with their efforts, when in 
reality suggestions are offered to help make their 
job easier in the future.

We were all ‘new carers’ at some point in our lives 
and as ‘experienced carers’ we are trying to pass 
on the knowledge and advice we ourselves, have 
learned, often by trial and error.  There is no need 
to feel inadequate, if you have to ask for help. You 
will know the answer next time. No question is too stupid, re-
gardless of how you look at it. Ask - I can assure you no one 
will hold you in any less regard. In fact often congratulations are 
n order, because you were 
concerned enough for the animal in your care to want the best.

Ailsa Watson

PHOTO // EM HANGER

Crested Pigeon

BRISBANE

May and June were the months of cars, cars and more cars, with a few 
cats and dogs thrown in for good measure. As always this meant many deaths, 
but there were also success stories.  Personally, I had something like seven hit by cars 
in one week and all but one were released within a few days.  They were the lucky ones.  
The interesting thing is the number of older juveniles and sub-adults being hit.  I read 
this as mum kicking out the teenagers because there’s another one in the pouch which, 
for us, means there are babies just around the corner.

Possums

Continued on next page
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REhabilitation

Coordinator Reports continued...
Possums
We know vet surgeries, RSCPA and the like will 
soon be inundated with babies needing carers 
so now is a good time to get our placement 
procedures polished.  There needs to be a 
well-established link between the people, who 
rescue animals or collect from vet surgeries, 
and those who do the caring.  The reality is 
that possums do not get injured and orphaned 
in the same areas that carers live. Possums 
do need to be moved around a bit.  This is 
particularly true for ringtails that need to be 
creched, and pinkies that need a specialised 
carer.  Sometimes this process is taking more 
than 48 hours which is not good enough.  The 
only way we can improve this, is for every car-
er to let their relevant placement coordinator 
know what crèches they have, and what they 
can take.  Please do not arrange for the place-
ment of possums amongst yourselves.  This 
may work for some clusters of carers, but it 
does not assist with the bigger picture, when 
large numbers of animals require placement 
across a wide geographic range.  The place-
ment role was created so all carers have equal 
access to animals they are equipped to care 
for with no single carer being overloaded and 
no-one missing out, and so that all animals 
can be placed promptly with an appropriate 
carer.  We are here for the animals, so please 
work with the placement coordinators, so ani-
mals can be placed promptly.

I would also encourage everyone to join in the 
Wildcare Facebook community.  Facebook has 
a bad reputation for the very fast distribution 
of negative talk but, used judiciously, it can be 
a useful tool.  We can share stories and links 
that might be of interest to other carers.  Car-
ing about wildlife means more than just car-
ing for the animals we have in care.  There 
are people and groups doing some amazing 
things for wildlife and Facebook is a good way 
to celebrate and share links to other wildlife-
related sites.  Don’t just share them with your 
personal Facebook friends; share them on the 
Wildcare wall so we can all ‘like’ what’s hap-
pening.

I have recently had a few questions about the 
various books and charts that offer develop-
mental guidelines.  Sometimes the weights 
don’t quite match the description, and the 
animal you have seems too small to be that 
well furred, or not well enough furred for its 
weight.  This is particularly important when 
creching animals.  Weight alone is not always 
the best indicator.  The difficulty with books is 
that it can be a long time between revisions.  
The Wildcare guidelines are constantly in the 
minds of all our experienced carers and if a 
revision is required it can be made promptly.  
If in doubt, use the Wildcare guidelines or call 
one of the mentoring co-ordinators.  As with 
all guidelines though, a little common sense is 
also required.  At this time of year, for exam-
ple, little ones can be kept on warmth for a bit 
longer.  If you’ve got your electric blanket on, 
they would probably like one too!

Speaking of electric blankets, I’m taking ad-
vantage of a quiet week and hitting the sack 
early.  I suggest you do the same while you 
can.

Deb Turnbull

PHOTO // D TURNBULL

Etan, who was attacked by a dog, is now doing 
well after a stint at the Australia Zoo Wildlife 
Hospital, where he was given a blood transfusion, 
following an internal bleed.
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REhabilitation

Coordinator Reports continued...
Possums
GOLD COAST

Loss of habitat is the single biggest threat 
to our wildlife.  From it stem so many of the 
issues with which we have to deal. The situa-
tion will not improve in the foreseeable future 
with the increasing population swallowing up 
the bushland and bringing with it cars, do-
mestic animals and feral species - both plant 
and animal, fences, chimneys, barbecues and 
pools. 

Of the above mentioned problems, victims of 
cars, cats and dogs made up the majority of 
animals coming into care over the past year. 
More and more possums seem to be getting 
hit by cars and attacked by dogs, and an in-
creasing number of gliders are falling victim 
to cats. We are not going to be able to totally 
prevent such unnecessary suffering and loss, 
but hopefully through our education programs 
and community talks we can make a differ-
ence. It is a widely held view that with educa-
tion comes appreciation and with appreciation 
comes the desire to conserve or protect.

Loss of habitat is making it increasingly diffi-
cult to find suitable release sites for our hand-
reared animals and in some instances older 
animals, that come from sites recently cleared, 
in the process of being cleared, or that are des-
ignated to be so in the near future. Contrary 
to popular belief, possums do not “just move 
on”. Research suggests that many animals re-
main faithful to their territory. Moving on is 
not an option, and, if forced to do so, there is 
a high mortality rate. Vacancies caused by the 
death of animals in neighbouring territories 
will probably be filled by dispersing young, not 
by established animals wanting to upgrade! 

My sincere thanks to the Gold Coast Co-ordi-
nators, Natalie Rasmussen, Robyn Braniff, To-
nya Howard  and Clare Boyd for their continu-
ing support and to the wonderful team of 

possum carers without whose ongoing com-
mitment and high standard of care our pos-
sums would be suffering enormously. A warm 
welcome to 

Jane Koltoft, who has joined the team and tak-
en on the role of Gold Coast Brushtail Possum 
Placement Coordinator and to Sharon Single-
ton, who has taken on the role of mentor. Sha-
ron is available to give advice to possum and 
glider carers.

I would also like to thank sincerely the Bris-
bane Coordinators: Helen Bradley and Deb 
Turnbull for advice and mentoring and Maree 
Green for placements, also Laura Reeder for 
coordinating the Brisbane area gliders and 
Anika Lehmann for possum mentoring and ad-
vice in the Moreton Bay region.  

A sincere thanks also to  Rachel Lyons, Deli-
cia Williams, Paula Rowlands and Cathy Cope, 
who are managing the possums on the Sun-
shine Coast.

We really appreciate the time an effort you 
give to these roles and the enormous benefits 
to the possums which your commitment and 
expertise provide. Thank you.

Eleanor Hanger
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REhabilitation

Coordinator Reports continued...
Bats
Well, another year and what a year it has been! Our baby bat season hit early 
with quite a few premmie bats. 

One little one, called Bundy, came in at 38gm, 
a little black splodge, with eyes closed and not 
a sign of fur. I thought my goodness, a foetus, 
how does something like this survive? But those 
of us who know bats recognize that little black 
boys are virtually bomb proof. So we warmed 
him up in a tiny egg incubator and fed him. How 
he survived was nothing short of a miracle. 

Bundy lived it that egg incubator every hour of 
every day for six weeks until he reached the 
weight of a new born full-term baby bat. Bundy 
defied all the odds and turned out to be a little 
pocket rocket. He bossed all the other prem-
mies around and held his own with the big bats. 
In a season that brought a lot of sadness, with 
the number of babies we were losing, Bundy 
was our bench mark. This season saw the larg-
est number of premmie survivors that we have 
had, which shows we must be learning some-
thing at last. 

Along with these babies came the dreaded tick 
season in far north Queensland and a bumper 
spectacled flying fox baby intake of around 500. 
Thank you to all those who were able to go to 
Atherton to help Jenny Maclean at Tolga, with-
out your dedication we would have lost many 
babies.  This season also saw an air lift of 98 of 
those babies from Cairns and Tolga to the Gold 
Coast with help from the RSPCA.  They would 
not have survived without the help of so many 
volunteers, who again gave their time. 

 I have to give a special ‘thank you’ here to a 
carer, very new to bat caring, who went through 
her baptism of fire with the 98 babies. Cath-
erine Page spent every day at the clinic from 
early morning to late at night just caring for 
these little spectacled bats and I fear is still get-
ting over the experience. Thank you Catherine. 
My other ‘thank you’ is to Jeannette and Gavin 
Miles who both worked full time jobs. Sadly we 
lost Jeannette a few weeks ago - a very sad loss 
for our little bats. She will be so sorely missed 
buy us all. 

How do I list all those who helped equally, giv-
ing of their precious time to help these little bats 

survive when so many ill informed members of 
the public are doing their utmost to have them 
killed? 

This coming year will be a battle for the very 
existence of our bats, with the change in gov-
ernment. We now, it seems, need to go back 
and fight for the right to exist for these bats. 
Battles, that we have fought and won already. 
At the moment I am not proud to be an Austral-
ian when I see what we are doing to our wildlife 
and our environment. We have no right to con-
demn others, when we do what we do, without 
a thought to our children’s heritage. 

Thank goodness our bat workshops continue to 
be popular and we are now getting more people 
able to help with bats.  Not everyone is in the 
position to take on baby bats, but those peo-
ple are always welcome to help at the bat clinic 
with cuddles and feeds. There is nothing more 
precious than to hold a tiny baby suckling on a 
dummy. It melts the most hardened heart. If 
everyone could be exposed to this I think there 
would be more bat champions.

This month saw the launch at Currumbin Sanc-
tuary, of the much awaited bat book written by 
Les Hall and Greg Richards and with the won-
derful photography of Steve Parish. Both Terry 
and I had the privilege of a three week expe-
dition to collect a lot of the photos featured in 
the book. This coming September will see both 
Terry and I on another bat expedition to Cape 
York to find as many of our little bat species as 
we can in an area that has had minimal record-
ing.  Both Terry and I and Jeannette had been 
working on getting a bat display back into Cur-
rumbin Sanctuary, which we believe would give 
the public a greater awareness as well as up to 
date information about our bats. We are par-
ticularly pleased that this was announced at the 
book launch. Now all we have to do is raise the 
funds to have one of the aviaries refurbished as 
a suitable habitat for our bats.
This month will also see the much awaited Micro 
Bat Manual that Rachel Lyons and I have been 
working on for the past year. Congratulations 
Rachel, to you new edition, a beautiful little girl. 
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Coordinator Reports continued...
Bats (con't)
Along with the spectacled babies airlifted from 
Cairns, we also had around thirty little cave 
bats airlifted from Proserpine after their roost 
had been disturbed. Around half the babies 
were lost before they arrived at the clinic.

 If anyone has worked with raising little sultan-
as, they will know the difficulties involved. Ra-
chel and I have tried to share our experience 
with each of our microbat species, with you, 
in an effort to produce more people capable 
of rearing baby micro bats which are far more 
intensive than baby flying foxes but for a lot 
shorter period. It only takes seven weeks for a 
baby micro bat to grow to release against six-
teen weeks for a baby flying fox. So all those 
carers, who can’t do baby flying foxes, get 
ready for the little sultanas - they are so cute.

I would like to take the time to thank Karen and 
Gail and all the Wildcare committee for your 
work over the past year. At times it is an un-
rewarding position, often having to makehard 
decisions, but know that I, for one, appreciate 
what you have done this past year. A big thank 
you to the trauma carers who took the brunt 
of the euthanasias, allowing me more time to 
attend to all the babies we had in care. 

Trish Wimberley

Bundy at three weeks in his little incubator

(Kenyan Proverb)

We do not inherit the world from our Ancestors - We 
borrow it from our Children.
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Coordinator Reports continued...

Echidna and Small Mammals

It is expected though that 
the next few months will 
bring a steady stream of 
injured echidnas, as they 
shortly begin their court-
ship and mating routine.   

We have had a small 
number of bandicoots into 
care, primarily as a result 
of cat attack, and the odd 
little orphaned bandicoot 
joey. 

We have already re-
ceived great interest in 
the annual Small Mam-
mal and Echidna work-
shop scheduled for 1 
September 2012 at Wa-
col. I  look forward to 
seeing a few new faces 
at that workshop with 
a view to getting a few 
more members trained 
to care for these re-
markable critters.

Karen Scott

Things have been fairly quiet for both of these species in recent 
months.

Koalas
The past few months have not been kind to 
our local koala populations.    We are seeing 
an increasing number of diseased koalas com-
ing into care, many of which are sadly at a 
point where they are no longer treatable.  This 
is very distressing for those involved with the 
rescue of these animals, and for those volun-
teers who are closely involved with monitoring 
the local populations.    

Several years ago, the majority of koalas 
coming into care were trauma related (dog 
attacks, car hits), however these days most 
koalas come into care are suffering from vari-
ous forms of Chlamydia and diseases such as 
leukaemia and cancer. 

Wildcare recently attended the Koala Fun Day 
at the Currumbin Wildlife Sanctuary along with 
the Gold Coast City Council’s Koala Conserva-
tion Team.  It was a great day, although the 
weather was not ideal and the lorikeets were 
very noisy in the morning, but the event re-
ceived good attendance from local residents 
interested in their local koala populations. 

Thank you to those members who make up 
our team of koala rescuers.  They are a small 
group of very committed volunteers, who drop 
everything and rush out the door to respond to 
these koala rescues. 

Karen Scott

PHOTO // JM HANGER



Our wildlife has a tough time dealing 
with fast roads, land clearing for the 
ever growing trend in ‘stuff the wild-
life, let’s build more houses’, feral and 
domestic animal attacks and all the 
other odds that are stacked against 
them. Wouldn’t it be lovely to be able 
to turn the tables for a day! 

I drive to work every morning through Kun-
da Park and I am noticing more and more 
dead Ringtail and Common Brushtail pos-
sums on the side of the road. In fact, not 
so long ago there was a Common Brushtail 
dead in the median strip just past the Ma-
tilda service station. It’s an industrial area. 
It just goes to show how far our possums 
are being pushed out of their natural habi-
tat.

Some of us have possums in care at the 
moment including a lovely female Com-
mon Brushtail called Heather. She suffered 
a broken pelvis and other injuries when the 
tree she was in was felled. Her joey, sadly, 
didn’t make it. She spent quite a while at 
Australia Zoo Wildlife Hospital before going 
into care with one of our Sunshine Coast 
rehabilitators. She’s doing really well and 
has now been allowed to start climbing. 
She’s still got a way to go, but she’ll get 
there with the ongoing support and care 
she’s receiving. 

Buddy was a ringtail possum, that came 
into care after spending a week in the 
home of a member of the public. Buddy 
had suffered a broken hind leg due to sus-
pected road trauma and unfortunately he 
did not receive any treatment for his in-
juries during that first week. Eventually, 
more by luck than judgment, he came into 
care with a Wildcare rehabilitator, who took 
him straight to AZWH. The break required 
surgery and, because it had been an open 

wound, he needed anti-biotics. Buddy had 
been dragging himself around on the bro-
ken bone stump. Dr Robyn did an amaz-
ing job with the surgery. Buddy was sent 
back to our carer but despite being given 
pap etc. Buddy’s blood glucose dropped 
dramatically and he was back in hospital 
inside 36 hours. AZWH did everything they 
could for this little fellow, but he couldn’t 
over-come the effects of the anti-biotics 
and sadly had to be euthanized. What 
made it worse was that the MOP had been 
a carer in the past in another part of the 
country, but was no longer a permit holder 
and Buddy was just one in a list of other 
wildlife currently in that person’s care. This 
has now become a case that’s been taken 
up by the RSPCA and DERM.

We are still seeing rainbow lorikeets com-
ing through with LPS (Lorikeet Paralysis 
Syndrome). Again, it seems to be a short-
age of food and, of course, the heavy bouts 
of rain have not helped. Rapid weight loss 
and the inability to get air-born are clas-
sic symptoms of this condition. Given the 
right care and time these birds can recover 
and go back where they belong.

With the latest cases of Hendra, or sus-
pected Hendra virus on the coast we are 
bound to see yet another tirade in the 
press calling for the culling of flying foxes 
on a grand scale. Usually we have about 
a dozen or so flying foxes that come and 
feed on our fruit and fig trees, this year 
we have not seen one. I might add that 
there are also horses on the property but, 
sensibly, they are kept away from fruiting 
trees and natural water sources, so there’s 
no risk. 

REhabilitation

Sunshine Coast Wildcare Rehabilitators Round-Up! 
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Claire Smith

Continued on next page



It seems that people aren’t happy unless 
they have something to have a go at and 
blame for all the wrongs in their lives, why 
they’ve lost their job, had their house re-
possessed, had a failed marriage, why 
NSW won the second round of 2012 Ori-
gin. Let’s take it out on the bats, lets all 
get guns and shoot them, feel better about 
ourselves and get on with our lives…until 
the next time. 

Ill-informed people jump on the media 
band-wagon of fear, whipped up by equally 
ill informed politicians, land-owners and 
the like. And they do it so well on the coast! 

Our bat carers have their work cut out for 
them, not only with caring but also with 
coping with the opposition by those who 
believe all flying foxes should be eradicat-
ed. Let’s hope that sanity prevails and their 
protected status never gets revoked.
For submissions to the Sunshine Coast 
Rehabilitors page contact Claire at walka-
boutclaire@hotmail.com stories, photos 
and tips.

REhabilitation

Sunshine Coast Wildcare Rehabilitators Round-Up!  (con't)
Claire Smith

PHOTOS // C SMITH
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Education Report
By now everyone should have received their Education Calendar for May to De-
cember 2012 and hopefully everyone has planned their workshop attendances.  
Several new workshops have received good interest so far which is good to 
see.   

Our reptile handling workshop with Martin Fingland has again received great interest.  It is great 
to see so many members keen to get some hands-on training in reptiles as they have sadly not 
received enough interest in the past.  Hopefully we are increasing our database of wildlife rescuers 
with the skills and confidence to rescue lizards and non-venomous snakes.  

Please remember that you must book in for any workshops that you wish to attend.  As some 
workshops fill quickly and some venues can only hold a set number of attendees, it is important 
that you book in early to avoid missing out. 

Please remember that you must complete training every year for the species that you wish to 
be licensed for.  All Permit Requests are assessed to ensure that training is up to date.  Permits 
will be denied for members that are not up to date with their training requirements.     Although 
it may seem boring to attend a workshop each year for the same species, wildlife rehabilitation 
practices are always changing and we are always learning new things so it is good to keep abreast 
of these advancements.  It is also a good opportunity to network with other members of Wildcare 
and volunteers from other organisations such as RSPCA, CWS and AZWH.

Thank you to all of our volunteer trainers who have put an enormous amount of effort into their 
training programs this year to date.

Karen Scott

May – Observations of an Enthusiastic Naturalist 
May, and the beautiful perfume pervading the balcony 
emanates from the masses of tiny, delicate white 
flowers of the Prickly Alyxia

May, and the soft call of two Crimson Rosellas dissolves 
the silence, as they quietly move around the Grevillea 
feeding on the seeds.

May, and the Red-backed Fairy-wrens busily take tiny 
insects from the tall grasses, Noisy Miners drink of the 

nectar of the Grevillea flowers and a Red Robin gleans insects in the fig tree.
May, and a Pied Cormorant fishes in the fast flowing waters of Cave Creek, a Willie Wagtail 
uses the lichen covered rock in the creek  as a perch, from which to hawk for insects above the 
swirling waters and a Saw-shelled Turtle rests on Turtle Rock which is almost submerged by the 
rising waters.

What will June bring?

Eleanor Hanger

PHOTOS // EM HANGER
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 How Common is Common?
A recent facebook posting by a friend prompted a little research. 

The posting asked for volunteers for endangered possum monitoring.  An endangered 
possum?  I was interested.  I read on to find that this endangered possum was the 
Common Brushtail Possum (Trichosurus vulpecula).  Next step was to check my big 
mammal book, The Mammals of Australia, to compare proper names.  Yes, it is the same 
species as ours.  In the Northern Territory our common brushy is not so common.  It is, 
in fact, listed as endangered in that state.  The map shows where the Common Brushtail 
is currently found (dark blue), where it inhabited prior to European settlement (light 
blue), and where fossil remains give evidence of an earlier presence.  While it is all one 
species, there are several identified sub-species.

Early European explorers described possums as being common throughout Australia.  
Today, they are considered extinct in arid NSW, with single figured reports of sightings in 
arid SA and WA.  The only significant reports of possum sightings in the NT are within the 
West MacDonnell Ranges.  The story of these localized extinctions includes a combination 
of human and natural impacts.

The years between 1920 and 1970 saw average or well below average rainfall across the 
arid zone, placing a natural stress on habitats.  At the same time, possum populations 
were impacted by predation, by cats, foxes and dingoes, by altered fire regimes affecting 
their habitat, by hunting for the fur trade, and by grazing impacts from cattle and feral 
animals.  Numbers dropped and populations fell into what is sometimes called a predator-
pit, where depredation by predators was greater than increases through reproduction.  
Most localized extinctions occurred during the most severe droughts of the 1940s and 
1960s.

Deb Turnbull
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The Best Way to Travel Totally Conscience Free

Almost everything we do these days 
seems to have an adverse effect on the 
planet, especially on its wildlife. 

Travel, in particular, is a worry, with concerns 
about aircraft emissions affecting climate 
change. Added to this is the fact that many 
of the best places to see wildlife have dodgy 
political systems and corrupt practices, which 
result in illegal logging and the killing of animals 
for commercial gain.

Perhaps we should avoid those countries? 
Instead, however, I feel we should spend some 
of the dollars we have free after caring for our 
own wildlife, in going to poorer countries. In 
some of these countries wildlife is not seen 
as having any worth, and so our visits could 
change attitudes, while providing local jobs in 
the environmental tourism business.

Recently I travelled to Madagascar, said to be 
one of the poorest countries on Earth, and was 
totally blown away by the wildlife I saw. Between 
80-90% of all native plants and animals in the 
country are endemic, and they are disappearing 
fast, as the local people try to scratch a living 
from subsistence agriculture.

The best-known animals are the lemurs and 
there are at least 86 species, each clinging to 
a tiny fragment of habitat. Some are nocturnal 
and minute, such as the well-named Mouse 
lemurs. Some are large and diurnal, like the 
famous Indri. It is black-and-white, tailless 
and the size of a koala. It has a beautiful but 
haunting call, which is said to be one of the 
most memorable sounds of the animal world. 
I certainly will never forget it. Indri can’t be 
captive-bred, as they need a wide range of 
native plant material to survive.

There are the well-known Ring-tailed lemurs, 
often seen in zoos, and the famous “dancing” 
Verraux sifakas. Their back legs are so long that 
they “dance ”on them rather than drop to four 
legs, when they must go to the ground, because 
the distance between trees is so great. They can 
make prodigious leaps, even on the long spines 
of the cactus-like plants, in the dry south.

I saw all of these, and another 17 lemur species, 
with the help of the knowledgeable guides, 
though I didn’t see the famous and mysterious 
Aye-aye.

Then there are other less well-known creatures, 
such as five species of mongoose, many species 
of bats including flying-foxes, which we saw, 
and strange carnivorous creatures such as the 
civet-like Fanalouka and the leopard-like Fossa.

I was first attracted to Madagascar after reading 
about the totally unique tenrecs which defy 
description – they vary from hedgehog-like 
though water rat look-alikes to shrew-like. Some 
are diurnal and some nocturnal. One species 
has the greatest litter size of any mammal – 
up to 32 young at a time! They have 17 pairs 
of nipples. Sadly I didn’t see any. 

And this is without mentioning the birds or 
reptiles!

Habitat varies from rainforest to near desert, 
cool montane to hot coral-fringed islands. And 
there were hardly any other tourists!

Penelope Hacker

Continued on next page
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The Best Way to Travel Totally Conscience Free (con't)

How tragic if we were to lose such a fantastic and diverse range of creatures. I could continue 
raving, but I will end with just the recommendation that you should go and see for yourself. 
Your travel dollars will help save some fabulous ecosystems. Half of the national park fees paid 
by foreign visitors goes to help local villages install clean drinking water and other services, and 
half goes to the national park. For locals the national park is free. I thought Madagascar was 
remarkably cheap, too.

But the best possible way to travel totally conscience free, is to go on a trip that actively raises 
money for wildlife conservation. Our very own Dr Amber, from Australia Zoo Wildlife Hospital, is 
escorting a small group trip to Zambia in September to see the work being done to save Africa’s 
big predators – the lion, leopard, cheetah, and wild dog. And places are still available – wish I 
hadn’t spent all my travel money!

Checkout the link http://www.animalmedia.com.au/zambia-sep-2012.html

Penelope Hacker
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Verreaux sifaka Ring-tailed lemur

http://www.animalmedia.com.au/zambia-sep-2012.html


education & ConserVation

23

Funding was recently received from the Logan City Council Mayoress 
Community Grant to assist with the purchase of drugs to sedate and 
euthanase critically injured wildlife in the Logan region. 

Grants
As a non-profit organisation we have been extremely fortunate over recent years to obtain 
sponsorship and grants through a number of different programs. 

The Gambling Community Benefit Fund has enabled Wildcare 
to purchase much needed specialised rescue and rehabilitation 
equipment for our volunteers.   Items purchased include twelve 
intensive care units, possum traps and possum aviaries.  

   Find us on Facebook.   Search for "Wildcare Australia"
We have a "fan page" that everyone can contribute to 

and we also have a "members only" page.  

The Pines Elanora provided funding of $5,000 to enable Wildcare to fur-
ther help protect local koalas in the southern Gold Coast areas.  Funding 
was utilised to purchase essential rescue equipment and to develop an 
information brochure and poster on koalas.  The brochure and poster 
have been printed and already the brochure has received positive feed-
back from local residents and has resulted in a number of sick koalas 
being reported which has enabled them to be treated early.    

Funding was received to assist with the high costs associated with 
providing an emergency response to critically injured large animals 
(such as macropods) in the Scenic Rim area.  This area has one of 
the highest rates of injury in macropods.  Funding will help cover 
some of the costs associated with the cost of drugs to sedate and 
euthanase injured wildlife and a small portion to assist with fuel 
costs. 

Funding was recently received to help assist with the cost of re-
sponding to critical incidents involving macropods on Gold Coast 
roads.

http://www.facebook.com/pages/Wildcare-Australia-Inc-Fan-Page/190541094292456
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Offer to New Possum Carer
Cage  - good for critters between kindy cage 
and outside.  Needs to be under cover.

Free to good home!

Pick up from my place - Brisbane northside.

ABK Publications is an Australian publisher of bird, reptile and amphibian books and 
DVDs as well as Australian BirdKeeper, a comprehensive bi-monthly magazine fea-
turing articles by breeders, veterinarians, bird behaviourists and conservationists.
 
In recognition of the challenging work your members do, we would like to offer you a 
20% discount on all ABK and Reptile Publications ‘A Guide to’ bird books and Austral-
ian Reptile Keeper books.

Check out www.birdkeeper.com.au and www.reptilepublications.com.au or contact us 
for a price list at birdkeeper@birdkeeper.com.au. 
 
Please contact us with all orders to activate this discount offer at birdkeeper@bird-
keeper.com.au or 07 5568 0011.

Discount on Books and DVDs

First offer to newer carers.

Deb Turnbull

http://www.birdkeeper.com.au
http://www.reptilepublications.com.au
mailto:birdkeeper%40birdkeeper.com.au?subject=
mailto:birdkeeper%40birdkeeper.com.au?subject=
mailto:birdkeeper%40birdkeeper.com.au?subject=
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WILDCARE VOLUNTEER CARERS
WOULD LIKE TO THANK THE FOLLOWING VETS FOR THEIR 

DEDICATION AND TREATMENT OF OUR 
AUSTRALIAN WILDLIFE

ALBERT STREET VET CLINIC
Beaudesert 5541 1233

ANIMAL EMERGENCY 
CENTRE

St Lucia 3365 2110

ANIMAL REFERRAL CENTRE
Carrara 5559 1599

Underwood 3841 7011

AUSTRALIAN WILDLIFE 
HOSPITAL

Beerwah 5436 2097

COAST VET
Burleigh Waters 5520 6820

Helensvale 5573 3355
Robina 5593 0300

COOMERA RIVER VET 
SURGERY

Oxenford 5573 2670

CURRUMBIN VALLEY VET 
SERVICES

PETER WILSON
Currumbin 5533 0381

CURRUMBIN WILDLIFE 
SANCTUARY

Currumbin 5534 0813

DR. BRIAN PERRERS
Southport 5591 2246

GCARE
Varsity Lakes 5593 4544

GREENCROSS
Highland Park 5574 9622
Mudgeeraba 5530 5555

Nerang 5596 4899
Oxenford 5573 2670

GYMPIE & DISTRICT 
VETERINARY 

SERVICES
Gympie 5482 2488

Tin Can Bay 5486 4666

KENILWORTH VET CLINIC 
Kenilworth 5472 3085

MANLY ROAD VET HOSPITAL
Manly 3396 9733

MT. TAMBORINE VET 
SURGERY

5545 2422

NOOSA VETERINARY 
SURGERY

Tewantin 5449 7522

SOUTHPORT VETERINARY 
CLINIC & HOSPITAL

Southport 5531 2573

TUGUN VETERINARY 
SURGERY

Tugun 5534 1928

VETCALL
Burleigh 5593 5557

Mudgeeraba 5530 2204

WEST CHERMSIDE VET CLINIC
Stafford Heights 3359 0777

www.possumman.com.au

Support Wildcare's Members & Supporters

mailto:sp%40aldnet.com.au?subject=
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